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Dear friends,
The post Easter
experience of the new
born Christian Church was
a time of great change,
uncertainty and

discomfort. But we live as the testimony to their
faithfulness in working through that interim
period between the earthly ministry of Jesus
Christ and the firm establishment of Christianity.

That type of experience is often referred to as a
"tabernacle" period. Tabernacle is an old word
that we usually associate with large structure for
worship but it actually stems from the root word
meaning tent. For the Hebrew people the
tabernacle hearkens them to their nomadic
existence before they were able to build a
temple. It was an interim period where they were
seeking to faithfully follow their God no matter
where He led them.

I admire the people of Fairfield who carried us
through the "tabernacle" period of our life. The
time between leaving the sanctuary on Harvie
Road and before we had this wonderful facility
on Cold Harbor Road. I don't imagine it was an
easy time. Sharing space with a nursery school;
setting up chairs and tables and then having to
take them down immediately after; really having
no place to call our home: all of these factors
and many more must have made that a
challenging time. Yet, because of the
faithfulness of that band of brothers and sisters,
we are where we are today! They lived with the
less than ideal because they truly believed they
were called to minister and serve here in
Hanover County. I am sure there were more

than a few times when even the most stalwart
among them longed for their old sanctuary. Still
because of their faith and their faithfulness,
Fairfield has prospered and grown and has
become a source of blessing to many, many
people to the Glory of God.

A few years ago, the idea of a contemporary
service as a second service was dreamed about
and brought into fruition. It was hoped that it
would reach folks who were less comfortable
with traditional worship and music. The dream is
now our reality. But that reality has turned into
more than we dreamed. The contemporary
service has grown to where the attendance has
stretched our capacity to worship in our
sanctuary.

The Session has decided that in order to fulfill
our calling to be a welcoming congregation, we
need to spend some more time in the Family
Center. We are all aware that this is not ideal.
The contemporary service is in a "tabernacle"
period.  The good news is that because of that
wonderful group of people who moved from
Harvie Road to the nursery school, we have
seen their faithfulness rewarded. As we now
move through this interim period, we do so with
the same desire to be faithful. I trust that the
God who has provided in the past will care for us
in this period and into the future He has already
planned for us.

In Christ's love,



Member News

We extend our sympathy
to Debby Starzer on the
death of her mother,
Margaret Dabback; to
Dwight Clark and his

family on the death of his mother, Margie Clark;
and to Patrick Sutton on the death of his father,
Jeffrey Sutton.

Faye Sandridge has moved to Manorhouse
located at 13500 North Gayton Road, Apt. 207,
Henrico, VA 23233.  Her phone number is 918-
0085.

Charlie & Laura Gauntt have moved back to
Richmond.  Their new address is 8105 Upham
Drive, Richmond, VA 23227.

Please keep the following people in your daily
prayers: Bill Dobson, Jennifer France’s father,
Paul, Danny Guertler’s in-laws, Nancy Hart,
Terri Joyce, Debby Lynn’s sister, Rosalie, Ken
Moore, Virginia Phipps, Lynn Rudolph, Joan
Sprinkle’s sister, Gail, Marge Wantz’s husband,
Ned, and all those who serve as missionaries
abroad and those who serve our nation.  Also
remember those who need jobs and those in our
congregation who are unable to attend church
regularly due to illness or limited mobility.

Please remember our shut-ins: Evelyn Bailey,
Ann Barlow, Voncile Baughman, Ruth
Gatewood, Inez Hill, Stan Hiner, Laverne
Longest, Myrtle Muire, Nancy Norment, Mack
Perkins, Emerson & Sheila Shaw, and
Bootsie Stevens.

(Please update Pastor Steve or Pastor Darren as
often as possible if you wish to keep your name
or your loved one’s name on this list.)

Dear Fairfield,
When I came home today from Sunday lunch at
the Masonic dinning room, I found at my front
door a beautiful arrangement of flowers.  My
many thanks to the members of Fairfield church
for remembering me in such a kind and thoughtful
way.  2018 started off with health difficulties for
me, having pneumonia in January.  Now in March
I have been diagnosed with cancer on my left led
and will have to undergo surgery to remove the
cancer.  Please keep me in your prayers.

Fondly, Virginia

Dear Fairfield Church Family,
Thank you for the many cards, prayers, and acts
of kindness you sent our way as we dealt with my
mother’s declining health and eventual death. 
The love and support have helped to carry our
family through this difficult time.

Sincerely, Debby Starzer

Dear Fairfield Family,
“Thank you” doesn’t seem like adequate words to
tell you how much I appreciate all the prayers,
cards and calls I received during my illness.  It
was wonderful to return to Fairfield to hear God’s
word and be with you.

In Christ’s love, Eva Ladd

Dear Fairfield Family,
Who knows why we go through trials in this life. 
Surely it is so that we may depend more fully on
God.  Perhaps it is also to witness the love and
support from so many that reflects His love. 
Thank you for that outpouring.  The cards, texts,
posts, hugs, prayers, and words of
encouragement meant so much!  They truly
radiated His love to me.  As of last week, my port
has been removed and I am done with that
chapter of my journey.  Thanks again for standing
by me during this time.

In Christ’s love, Terri



Dear Fairfield,
Thank you so much for the meals, cards, kind
words and most of all PRAYERS after my
surgery. Having a broken foot with 3 little ones
was a challenge unlike any I've ever faced, but
God provided so much help and support in the
form of my church congregation, friends, family,
and neighbors. Thank you all for your continued
prayers as I heal.

Sincerely, Allison Letourneau

A huge thank you to Dwight
Clark, Wray Palmore and
all of the volunteers who
helped run the concession
stand during Compass
Sports Basketball for eight

weeks.  They raised $768 for the Youth Mission
trip this summer.  We are thankful for all of the
volunteers!

Charles Gauntt   . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . April 1
Liz Crow . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . April 2
Betty Ransone . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . April 3
Jeff Schwartz . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . April 3
Roanin Leigh . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . April 4
Brooke Magill . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . April 4
Wray Palmore . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . April 7
Clare Harvey . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . April 8
Jeff Wash . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . April 8
Allison Letourneau . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . April 9
John Daugherty . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . April 10
Fran Hansbrough . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . April 10
Gerry Hinig . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . April 10
Leigh Lafferty . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . April 10
Parker Hohman . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . April 11
Inez Hill . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . April 12
Katherine Wollerman . . . . . . . . . . . . April 12
Brenda Blue . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . April 14
Marge Wantz . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . April 14
Maurine Wolfgang . . . . . . . . . . . . . . April 14
Stephen Leigh . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . April 15
Julie Lowery . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . April 15
Kevin France . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . April 16
Stanley Hiner . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . April 17
Neal Stevens . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . April 19

Talan Hale . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . April 20
Emily Hastings . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . April 21
Brennan Wash . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . April 22
Laurie Adams . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . April 23
Amy Hale . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . April 23
Bryant Lowery . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . April 23
Norman Wash . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . April 23
Tara Hilbert Schneck . . . . . . . . . . . . April 24
Evan Whitaker . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . April 24
Marsha Young . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . April 24
Becky Clark . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . April 25
Anne Sorensen . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . April 25
Wyatt Wills . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . April 25
Ann Zweckbronner . . . . . . . . . . . . . . April 25
Liz Mills . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . April 27
Molly Zweckbronner . . . . . . . . . . . . . April 29
Laura Edwards . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . April 30
Joyce Nuckols . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . April 30

Philip & Susan Ciejek . . . . . . . . . . . . . April 5
Chuck & Janet Chelette . . . . . . . . . . . April 7
Mike & Terri Joyce . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . April 7
Win & Gerry Nuckols . . . . . . . . . . . . . April 8
Larry & Ruth Harpster . . . . . . . . . . . . . April 9
Amy & Rusty Hale . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . April 10
Cindy & Bill Cattoi . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . April 14
Nancy & Ivy Gallihugh . . . . . . . . . . . April14
Calvin & Barbara Pearson . . . . . . . . April 23
Bruce & Laura Arnette . . . . . . . . . . . April 26
Bill & Judie Thompson . . . . . . . . . . . April 26

Special dates

• Easter Sunday, April 1
• Administrative Professionals Day, April 25



We look forward to seeing you for our next
breakfast on Tuesday, April 10th.   Join us  at
The Cold Harbor Restaurant, every  2nd
Tuesday of the month starting around  6:00 to
6:30 am.  Call or email Billy Putze  804-323-3833
with any questions about the men of the church
activities. You never have to  reserve a seat,  we
will always have an opening for you.
 
We are still looking for NEW leadership for
this Men's group, with fresh new ideas. 
Please keep praying for someone to consider
this rewarding service.
 

All men are encouraged  to join us and the
experience this group's fellowship first hand. You
won't regret it.

                           Bill Dobson & Billy Putze

The Fellowship Circle will
meet on April 10th at
10:30am at church. 
Please join us and be part
of our wonderful circle!

Joyful Reader’s Circle

The Joyful Readers’ Circle will meet on April
10th, 7:00pm in Room #14 at church.  This
month we will be discussing the book, “The Art of
Racing in the Rain” by Garth Stein.   Everyone is
welcome to attend.  This group meets on the
second Tuesday night of each month from
September to May.
                                            Barbara Wash

Super Singles

The Super Singles will be going to Seafarer’s
Family Restaurant (Manquin, VA) on Sunday,
April 8th.  Please let Melanie Rubeck (730-5994)
know if you are going to lunch no later than
Friday, April 6th.  This is a wonderful group to
enjoy lunch with.  Come on, join us!

The Prayer Shawl Ministry will meet again on
Wednesday, April 4 at 10:30am in the Barlow
Parlor.  If you like to knit/crochet join us.  Don’t
know how to knit, we will show you how!  Come to
a meeting and experience our warmth and
fellowship.

Anna Barrowclough

“I am the resurrection and
the life.  Those who believe
in me even though they die,
will live” John 11 v. 25 
During this season of Easter
take time to reflect on the
important events that took

place during that first Easter season.  Jesus died
on the cross for our sins and arose again from the
dead so that we may all have life eternal.

In the libraries you will find several books that will
help as we reflect on the importance of Jesus’
resurrection and what this means for us still
today.  In the adult library look for  He Chose The
Nails, He Still Moves Stones and The Joy of
Resurrection.  In the children’s library you will find
The Easter Women, The Story of Easter and The
Sunlit Morning.

Because of that first Easter miracle so long ago
let us always celebrate Jesus’ resurrection with
joyful hearts. 
          Easter Blessings,  Elizabeth Covington



Mission Drive 2018

The Fairfield Mission Drive 2018 is currently
underway and will end April 22nd.  If you have not
had a chance to give to the wonderful missions
that Fairfield supports, both locally and
internationally, we ask that you be in prayer on
how you could help support the missions of our
church.  A brochure is located in the narthex of
the Sanctuary and Family Center.  Please pick
up one and take a look at all the different groups
we supported in 2017.  If you have any questions
about this drive, please talk to one of our Mission
team members or elder Pam Roberts. To date,
we have collected approximately $3,000 from the
Sunday School classes and members. 

Camp Hanover Summer

Camp Registration is

Open!  

Camp Hanover, our Presbytery’s camp, is
currently accepting registrations for Summer
2018 for youth in grades 1-12.  You can visit their
website at www.CampHanover.org to view
offerings for each age group and learn more
about the program.  If you have any questions,
p l e a s e  e m a i l  Ca m p  Ha n o ve r  a t
info@CampHanover.org or call (804) 779-2811.

Nursery Schedules

9:00am Infant/Toddler Nursery Schedule
Apr. 1 Angela Blue, Majken Whitaker,

Molly Zweckbronner
Apr. 8 Linda Daugherty & Sandra Brewster
Apr. 15 Mitzi Marker & McKenzie Marker
Apr. 22 Angela Blue & Sandra Brewster
Apr. 29 Beverly Burts & Karen Couch

9:00am Kid’s Worship
Apr. 1 Deb Utley & Donna Hohman
Apr. 8 Ginny Patterson
Apr. 15 Donna Hohman

Apr. 22 Donna Hohman
Apr. 29 Angela Schwartz

10:00am Infant/Toddler
Apr. 1 Janet Chelette & Linda Daugherty
Apr. 8 Brenda Blue & Molly Zweckbronner
Apr. 15 Barbara Wash & Cathy Wenninger
Apr. 22 Janet Chelette & Allison Letourneau
Apr. 29 Pam Roberts & Melanie Rubeck

11am Infant /Toddler
Apr. 1 Angela Blue & Nikki Glass
Apr. 8 Angela Blue & Anne Young
Apr. 15 Pam Gigliotti & Beth Patterson
Apr. 22 Angela Blue & Donna Hohman
Apr. 29 Angela Blue & Pam Gigliotti

The nurseries are in need of some additional
hands.  We have lost a lot of our volunteers and
need more.  Please help!  If you have a child in
the nursery, please try to help out once a month. 
If you are someone who loves children and don’t
mind helping us out for an hour once a month,
please contact Angela Blue at 357-3111.  One
hour, once a month is all we ask to help us take
care of our little ones.

Our blood drive on March
20 was a huge success! 
Thank you to all of our
donors!  Out of the 23
who signed up, we were
able to get 19 donations
of blood.  This is
wonderful.  We hope to
see you at the next blood
drive!



A Good God Dilemma

We have a very good dilemma here at Fairfield.
We have a worship service that is growing. For
most churches in the nation, Presbyterian or
otherwise, this is not the norm. We are in a
fortunate minority. The dilemma is that we have
effectively outgrown our sanctuary. In so many
ways this is evidence of God at work here at
Fairfield. About a month ago I went to coffee with
a retired minister from this presbytery and he
was visibly shocked by the fact that we had a
service that was growing.  He said to me that we
should be very grateful because it is the only one
that he has heard of in his many conversations
with other pastors. The idea that we are the only
ones in this situation may be hyperbole, but it
emphasizes the fact that we are in a unique and
special place to be seeing growth. We don’t
know what the future holds for this service and
the session is working hard to figure out potential
options for the future. Whatever may come, we
need to recognize the great gift and great
responsibility that comes with welcoming more
and more folks in our community into the church. 

As long as God continues to send folks our way,
we want to be a church that is welcoming to
those who are our guests in worship. At present,
that we are hearing that from guests and
members alike how they have found it
uncomfortable to find seating on certain Sundays
in the sanctuary. Looking from a guest’s
perspective at least one Sunday a month we
have the dilemma of overcrowding in the
sanctuary. No one thinks that the Family Center
is an ideal location for worship. We have pointed
out positives in the past to try and help ease this
needed provisional transition. The reality is that
the session feels a move to the Family Center is
the best temporary solution. Change is inevitable
at this point if we want to remain welcoming to
potential members of our family. What form
these changes take long term is still up in the air
and a matter for deep prayer and discernment as
we go forward together.

An Easter Prayer

Dear Heavenly Father,

We rejoice this Easter with thankful hearts, for
Jesus Christ is Risen today!  Thank You for loving
us so much that You sent Your only Son, Jesus,
to become one of us, to suffer and die on the
cross, and to rise from the dead, giving us new
life and renewed hope.

As we celebrate Easter this year, may the beauty
of Spring be a reminder of this gift.  Let us take
time to reflect on the unending depth of Your love,
filling our hearts with a joy that just cannot be
contained.  Help us to share this precious gift with
our families, friends, and all those who have yet to
learn of the good news.

Dear Father, we ask that the brilliant light of Your
risen joy and love fills our hearts, now and
forever.  Amen.

This is how God showed his love among us:  He
sent his one and only Son into the world that we
might live through him. (1 John 4:9)

MCEF Collection

The next day to make a donation is Sunday, April
1st.  The pantry is in need of crackers (in sleeves),
applesauce, navy beans, pork & beans, toilet
paper, spaghetti sauce, vegetables (other than
green beans & corn.)



Under-Age Thinking...
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Fairfield Presbyterian Church
Sunday Monday Tuesday Wednesday Thursday Friday Saturday

1 2 3 4 5 6 7

8 9 10 11 12 13 14

15 16 17 18 19 20 21

22 23 24 25 26 27 28

29 30

9:00 AM Contemporary
Service (Sanctuary)

10:00 AM Sunday School
11:00 AM Traditional Service
Easter

Church Office
Closed

5:00 PM - 8:00 PM MKCS
Collection Day (FC)

7:00 PM Christian Ministry
Teams (HH)

7:00 PM Deacon's Meeting
(#20)

7:00 PM Evangelism Team
(#19)

7:00 PM Missions Team
(#14)

7:00 PM Personnel Team
(#32)

7:00 PM Worship Team
(#26)

10:30 AM Prayer Shawl
Ministry (#12)

5:00 PM - 8:00 PM MKCS
Collection Day (FC)

7:00 PM Fairfield
Ringers' Practice
(sanctuary)

8:00 PM Adult Choir
Practice (sanctuary)

10:00 AM Adult Bible Study
(Choir Room)

7:15 PM - 7:45 PM Youth S.S.
Praise Band practice
(Family Center)

8:00 PM Praise Band
Practice (Family Center)

9:00 AM - 12:00
PM MKCS Coll-
ection Day (FC)

8:00 AM - 12:00
PM Mechan-
icsville Kids Clot-
hes Swap (FC)

9:00 AM Contemporary
Service (Sanctuary)

10:00 AM Sunday School
11:00 AM Traditional Service
12:30 PM Super Singles

7:00 PM District Com-
mittee Meeting (#20)

7:00 PM OA Chapter
Meeting (Heritage Hall)

7:00 PM TW Task
Force (#26)

6:00 AM Men of the Church
Breakfast (off-site)

9:00 AM GCNS (#21, 22, 23, 25)
10:30 AM Fellowship

Circle (#20)
7:00 PM Christian Adminis-

tration Teams (HH)
7:00 PM Facilities Manage-

ment Team (#20)
7:00 PM Joyful Readers Circle

(#14)
7:00 PM Stewardship Team

(#26)

9:00 AM GCNS (#21, 22, 23, 25)

7:00 PM Fairfield
Ringers' Practice
(sanctuary)

8:00 PM Adult Choir
Practice (sanctuary)

GCNS Petting Zoo
(HH)

9:00 AM GCNS (#21, 22, 23, 25)
10:00 AM Adult Bible Study

(Choir Room)
7:00 PM Boy Scouts (HH)
7:00 PM - 8:00 PM Christian

Yoga Class (#29)
7:15 PM - 7:45 PM Youth S.S.

Praise Band practice
(Family Center)

8:00 PM Praise Band
Practice (Family Center)

9:00 AM GCNS (#21, 22, 23, 25)

9:00 AM Contemporary
Service (Sanctuary)

10:00 AM Sunday School
11:00 AM Traditional Service
4:30 PM - 5:30 PM Youth

Group (#31 & 32)

9:00 AM GCNS (#21, 22, 23, 25)

7:00 PM Session
Meeting (#20)

9:00 AM GCNS (#21, 22, 23, 25)
7:00 PM Boy Scout

Greenbar Meeting (#20)
7:00 PM Fairfield

Ringers' Practice
(sanctuary)

8:00 PM Adult Choir
Practice (sanctuary)

GCNS Petting Zoo
(HH) Rain Date

9:00 AM GCNS (#21, 22, 23, 25)
10:00 AM Adult Bible Study

(Choir Room)
7:00 PM Boy Scout Commit-

tee Meeting (#20)
7:00 PM - 8:00 PM Christian

Yoga Class (#29)
7:15 PM - 7:45 PM Youth S.S.

Praise Band practice
(Family Center)

8:00 PM Praise Band
Practice (Family Center)

9:00 AM GCNS (#21, 22, 23, 25) 8:00 AM - 1:00 PM
Battlefield Distri-
ct Indoor SM
Leader Training
(HH)

9:00 AM Contemporary
Service (Sanctuary)

10:00 AM Sunday School
11:00 AM Traditional Service

Camp Hanover
Fun Day

7:00 PM Eagle Scout
Board of Review
(#26,, 29, 32)

9:00 AM GCNS (#21, 22, 23, 25)
6:00 PM Brandon Steven'

Wedding Rehearsal &
Dinner (Sanctuary &
HH)

7:00 PM Adult Disciple-
ship Team (#19)

7:00 PM Children's
Nurture Team (#20)

7:00 PM Christian Forma-
tion Teams (HH)

7:00 PM Team Youth
(#26)

9:00 AM GCNS (#21, 22, 23, 25)

7:00 PM Fairfield
Ringers' Practice
(sanctuary)

8:00 PM Adult Choir
Practice (sanctuary)

GCNS Young Scientist Visit
(HH)

9:00 AM GCNS (#21, 22, 23, 25)
10:00 AM Adult Bible Study

(Choir Room)
12:00 PM - 9:00 PM Boy

Scout Anniversary (FOS)
Dinner (FC)

7:00 PM Boy Scouts (HH)
7:00 PM - 8:00 PM Christian

Yoga Class (#29)
7:15 PM - 7:45 PM Youth S.S.

Praise Band practice
(Family Center)

8:00 PM Praise Band
Practice (Family Center)

9:00 AM GCNS (#21, 22, 23, 25) 9:00 AM - 12:00 PM
Battlefield District
Den Leader Training
(HH)

3:00 PM Brandon
Stevens' Wedding
(sanctuary & FC)

9:00 AM Contemporary
Service (Sanctuary)

10:00 AM Sunday School
11:00 AM Traditional Service
4:30 PM - 5:30 PM Youth

Group (#31 & 32)

GCNS Closed

Middle School Retreat

Middle School Retreat

March
S M T W T F S

1 2 3
4 5 6 7 8 9 10

11 12 13 14 15 16 17
18 19 20 21 22 23 24
25 26 27 28 29 30 31

May
S M T W T F S

1 2 3 4 5
6 7 8 9 10 11 12

13 14 15 16 17 18 19
20 21 22 23 24 25 26
27 28 29 30 31
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Youth Group News

April 1: No Youth Group

April 8: No Youth Group

April 15: Youth Group, 4:30pm

April 22: Camp Hanover Fun Day

April 29: Youth Group, 4:30pm
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